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March 15, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

I am pleased to enclose an ordinance establishing a countywide bi-weekly pay practice for King County.  Countywide adoption and migration from a semi-monthly pay schedule to a bi-weekly pay schedule is a foundational goal of the Accountable Business Transformation Program (ABT) which was approved by the elected leadership of the county in 2003 with their approval of the Vision and Goals Statement (Motion 11729).
The King County Council also provided more specific policy direction on this business change with their adoption of Motion 12024 in 2004.  Motion 12024 includes the following policy statement:  Pay all employees on a common, 
bi-weekly pay cycle from a single payroll system by migrating all employees to the PeopleSoft system.  The purpose of this ordinance is to formally establish the policy adopted by Motion 12024 into county code.
Council adoption of this legislation will establish a countywide approach to the transition from semi-monthly to bi-weekly pay and satisfy certain collective bargaining agreements provisions which relate to the countywide adoption of a biweekly payroll plan.  As proposed, the ordinance authorizes the county to begin the process of transitioning county officers and employees currently paid on a semi-monthly basis to a bi-weekly pay cycle beginning January 1, 2011.  The ABT project plan calls for two migrations from semi-monthly to bi-weekly pay to occur January 2011 and January 2012.  This proposed ordinance also affords the executive authority to allow eligible county officers and employees who so elect to receive a check to help facilitate the transition from semi-monthly to a bi-weekly pay schedule.  This one time grant would be provided under the terms described in the following five sections to be added to K.C.C. chapter 3.15: 
· Section 1 describes the effective date and manner in which county officers and employees will begin to transition to the bi-weekly pay cycle.  Furthermore, county officers and employees will be compensated not later than thirteen days following the end of each two-week pay period.  
· Section 2 describes the conditions in which county officers and employees are eligible to elect for a transition payment when transitioning from the semi-monthly pay cycle to the bi-weekly pay cycle.  
· Section 3 describes how the transition payment will be calculated.  The transition payment will be determined by multiplying the employee’s base rate of pay times the number of standard hours worked within one week, exclusive of any premium pay or overtime.  
· Section 4 describes the process and terms in which King County will be repaid by county officers and employees who receive a transition payment.  Repayments shall be collected from the employee’s paycheck and are due within the same fiscal year in which the check is received.  In cases where employment is terminated before the transition payment is repaid in full, alternative means of collection are outlined.  
· Section 5 stipulates the county administrative officer shall develop procedures and guidelines to carry out the provisions to implement the ordinance.   
Establishing this additional detail to implement Motion 12024 is an important next step to implement the ABT Program.  The approach recommended by this proposed ordinance is informed by a successful pilot completed in 2006 when the county moved three divisions of the Department of Executive Services (Human Resources, Finance and Business Operations Division and Information Technology Services) from the legacy payroll and finance systems to PeopleSoft and Oracle.  The pilot moved 156 employees from semi-monthly to bi-weekly pay and gave the county the opportunity to develop and implement the transition payment described above along with comprehensive communication tools to aid employees with this change.  

Thank you for your continued support of the ABT Program as we engage in the hard work of making changes to our business processes, using new systems and tools and identifying customer focused benefits and savings for our taxpayers.  

If you have any questions, please contact Caroline Whalen, Acting County Administrative Officer, at 206-263-9750, or Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division in the Department of Executive Services, at 206-296-8576.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
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Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, Office of the Executive (EO)
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Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget
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